
St. Bartholomew’s Episcopal Church sermon for the sixth Sunday 
of Easter 2020: “Resurrection, not resuscitation” 

Is this not the very thing we told you in Egypt, [Moses], “Let us 
alone, and let us serve the Egyptians?” For it would have been 
better for us to serve the Egyptians than to die in the wilderness. 

This line, spoken by the Israelites at the climactic moment before 
their epic crossing of the Red Sea, is the first of many on a similar 
theme.  Throughout the years of exodus from Egypt and 
journeying toward the promised land, Israel repeatedly complains 
that they had it better in Egypt.  Apparently predictable slavery is 
better than wild and intractable freedom. 

It seems to be a human tendency.  Looking backward is easier 
and more comfortable than looking forward.  Sure, not everything 
was perfect in the past.  Sure, we recognize that we tend to 
romanticize the past and see it through rose-colored glasses.  But 
at least we feel like we have a handle on the past.  We know how 
to compensate for its shortcomings, and it’s not likely to throw at 
us challenges we don’t know how to meet. 

So we often let nostalgia govern our thinking.  Things were so 
great back in the good old days!  Why can’t we just go back to the 
way it was then?! 

And this type of thinking only intensifies when the levels of threat 
and anxiety in our present rise, like, say, in a moment when a 
global pandemic forces the closure of our churches, schools, and 



many of the businesses around which our day-to-day lives 
revolved only a few short months ago. 

There is a term for going back to the way things were, to reviving 
the past.  It’s a medical term: resuscitation. 

The challenge for us Christians is that resuscitation is not the 
central event or theme of our faith.  Resurrection is.  Resurrection 
and resuscitation are two very different things. 

Resurrection has several key features that differentiate it from 
resuscitation.  The first and most obvious is that while 
resuscitation involves staving off death, Resurrection requires that 
we walk headlong into it.  If we want to experience Resurrection, 
we have to be willing to cross certain bridges and then let them 
burn behind us. 

The second is that while resuscitation essentially restores life to 
what it was before a critical event, Resurrection is an awakening 
to new life, life that looks and feels unrecognizably different from 
what preceded it.  We see this in the Resurrection account found 
in the Gospel of John: 

[Mary Magdalene] turned round and saw Jesus standing there, 
but she did not know that it was Jesus. Jesus said to her, ‘Woman, why are 
you weeping? For whom are you looking?’ Supposing him to be the gardener, she said to him, 
‘Sir, if you have carried him away, tell me where you have laid him, and I will take him away.’ 
Jesus said to her, ‘Mary!’ She turned and said to him in Hebrew, ‘Rabbouni!’ (which means 
Teacher). 

Until she heard Jesus’ voice speak her name, Mary did not know 
that it was her teacher, her Lord, her friend that stood right in front 
of her. 



And so it always is with Resurrection.  When whatever we have 
loved deeply, be it a person, a thing, a tradition, an era in our 
lives, is dead and gone, we will likely not recognize it immediately 
in its immortal and glorified form, even when it’s right in front of 
our noses. 

 

  

In today’s Gospel reading, the one in which Jesus promises the 
Advocate, the Holy Spirit of God, we heard it loud and clear.  We 
must allow that which we love to go away and to die.  Then, and 
only then, will the Advocate come to us and open our eyes to the 
truth that something even greater and more glorious lies before 
us. 

And what an opportunity we have to practice Resurrection right 
now!  So much is dying.  Our ways of working and worshiping, our 
ways of finding recreation, our ways of being family and 
community, all of it is changing.  And it is looking more likely by 
the day that in at least some ways these things are never going to 
return entirely to the way they were. 

So what are we do in such a time?  First, we are of course to 
show tremendous compassion to one another and ourselves. 
The reality I outlined may be a very hard one to swallow. 

But then, we are to be a people entirely clear on the point that it is 
Resurrection, not resuscitation, that is our guiding principle.  If all 
these things around us are indeed dying, it is our job not to panic 
and try to stave that off but rather to let them die, all the while 



holding in our hands and hearts all those, including ourselves, 
who weep and mourn at their passing. 

And then it is our job to wait in expectancy and hope.  Because 
we know something Mary Magdalene didn’t.  We know what 
happens next.  Everything and everyone we have lost we haven’t 
lost forever.  They are coming back in a form immeasurably more 
glorious than the one in which we knew them.  It’s our job to, with 
the Spirit’s guidance, perceive them when and where they show 
up in their resurrected form. 

 

  

To make this entirely concrete, let’s look at our life as a church. 
The earliest bits of the conversation around reopening are 
beginning to happen at both the local and global level.  We do not 
yet have a timeline for this, but at some point in the not too distant 
future such a timeline will become apparent.  There is so much 
about this that is uncertain, but there is one thing I believe is 
entirely certain.  When we reopen, our life as church will not, and 
probably will never, look and feel exactly like it did before the 
outbreak.  The events of the past several weeks have changed 
some things permanently. 

As the details of this become apparent over the coming months 
and years, our work is to practice Resurrection.  It is not at all 
wrong or unreasonable for us to mourn the loss of what has been, 
but we cannot stay stuck there.  We must move on to a 



Resurrected church, one that will look and feel different from 
anything we ever knew before. 

It may be one that has a dynamic and flexible combination of 
gathering online and in-person.  It may be one that meets almost 
exclusively in small groups and does so at a variety of times, not 
just Sunday mornings.  Every aspect of its life: liturgy, music, 
prayer, education, and outreach are probably going to be done 
differently than they were before. 

And friends, this may be the greatest gift God has given us in our 
lifetimes.  Perhaps this Resurrected church will be able to do what 
the old one couldn’t: be meaningful, attractive, and relevant to the 
society of today and tomorrow rather than yesterday. 

This is scary.  I don’t relish letting go of a familiar past and going 
into a wild and unfamiliar future any more than anyone else does. 
But we’re living in times that offer us no choice, and that may turn 
out to be an incredible grace, because it brings us to our core 
truth.  We are not people of resuscitation.  We are people of 
Resurrection. 

 


